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Minutes of the Meeting of the Forum held at GLA City Hall The Queen's Walk, London SE1 2AA, Committee Room 4 on Monday 13th September 2010 between 2.30-5.30. Our host was Giles Dolphin, Planning Decisions Manager.

Attendance: 
Brian Waters: Chairman
Adam Cook: Landscape Institute London
Andrew Rogers: ACA
Duncan Bowie: London Metropolitan University
Esther Kurland: Urban Design London

Gary Yardley: CapCo
Giles Dolphin: GLA

Geoff Wilkinson: Wilkinson Construction Consultants/ACAI

John Lett: GLA

Nicholas Rubens: Replacement London Plan EIP Assistant

Jonathan Stock: Dialogue Group

Lee Mallett: URBIK, Planning in London

Luke Wilcox: Dialogue Group

Mark Loxton: Landscape Institute

Martine Drodz: Lyon University research Assistant
Michael Coupe: London Society

Mike Hayes: NPF Secretary

Ron Heath: RIBA LU&PG
Simon Loomes: Strategic Director Portman Estates

Simon Owen: HTA

Tim Wacher: RICS
Tom Ball: London Forum

Drummond Robson: Honorary Secretary and Robson Planning

1. Introductions and Apologies.

The Chairman welcomed attendees and thanked Giles Dolphin for hosting the event. Apologies were received from Leonora Rozee and Kay Powell, Alastair Gaskin, Brian Whiteley,  Jo Stockley, Judith Ryser, Michael Edwards, Michael Chang (both at the Replacement London Plan EIP).

Discussion Topics
Topic 1
The way forward for development in London in view of the changing planning landscape including an Assessment of Replacement London Plan EIP half way through. 
See http://www.london.gov.uk/london-plan-eip/written-statements and http://www.london.gov.uk/sites/default/files/eip/FinalListMPrevised170610_0.pdf 

and bibliography: 
http://static.london.gov.uk/london-plan-eip/docs/CoreDocuments.pdf
The Chairman asked for initial comments from Gary Yardley and Simon Loomes.
Gary Yardley seeking to realise the major Earl’s Court project said that he was wholeheartedly in support of the principle of a London wide plan from GLA as a key document that needed to be adhered to. However, notwithstanding the aspiration and the need for targets, especially for housing the delivery mechanisms proposed are very weak. Complexity, cost and time are significant and need encouragement since the process takes so long. It is difficult to reconcile the systems and structures of GLA and local authorities. Officers at local level find it difficult to take a lead which is why the GLA should perform this role with their wider experience of the more complex projects. The idea behind a localism agenda too is welcome but needs certainty of delivery.
Simon Loomes, Strategic Projects Director for Portman Estates contrasted his situation in one Borough with the 2 that the Earl’s Court project straddles. The present is a “quiet time” to take stock. He focused on time lag and latent problems. Portman outsource planning for large applications, but were conscious of the extended timescale which has been growing for validation, likely to worsen especially at a time of emerging local authority cuts unless it is faced up to. He would like to see these speeded up and also measures to address what he called the limbo-land – the period between application and decision when it is difficult to know what is going on. He added that this criticism was in the context of Westminster which is a competent authority, rather than many others which are less well resourced. Stakeholder groups and Business Improvement District status (BIDS) influence the outcomes. Statutory Consultees exert considerable influence.
There were very special circumstances in relation to the Land Securities project at Victoria Transport Interchange.

Simon Loomes thought that a tradable credit system should be applied towards the public realm, residential permissions and community uses as a way of bringing forward these uses. However there seems to be a lack of support for them from local authorities. 

Representations to the EIP have been made by planning advisers to Portman, since these are a “high level resource” echoing the view of many land owning clients. He added that other private sector inputs were contributed through Westminster Property Association and London First. 
 John Lett offered some personal observations. He welcomed developer input to the EIP process. Chairman’s notes are done well by the EIP team. He said this EIP had different dynamics from the previous one, which was led by Boroughs. There is now a huge input from the voluntary sector and local groups (such as the LPDF). 
In relation to housing need JL asked whether we were trying to address the collapse of capitalism or a downturn in the economy! The problem for the GLA in setting its housing numbers is to carry the Boroughs with them. This has led to lots of to-ing and fro-ing and lots of consultation, notably on housing standards.  A very draft SPD has been issued which seeks to achieve high quality housing without compromising on affordable housing: 
http://www.designforlondon.gov.uk/uploads/media/Interim_London_Housing_Design_Guide.pdf
JL said that the plan was scheduled for adoption in May 2011 but the new guidance on housing standards would not be until 2012. He wondered how this was “to engage through the formal milieu”. At present the guidance applies to LDA land only, thought the intention was it should apply in the medium term to all forms of development.

Esther Kurland argued for a staged implementation of standards of affordable housing, possibly with later phases needing to satisfy different standards. Others were concerned about the uncertainties implied by this. EK spoke of a proliferation of standards: Lifetime Homes, Codes and “non standard standards”. 

JL explained the intention to bring together 5 sets of standards in spite of considerable professional reservation. Development Control is uneasy about it. As it is it is just over 100 pages, and affordable housing standards and guidance on housing standards are still to come. 

He posed the question how to increase the quality of space standards without creating a pied a terre for the middle aged. Duncan Bowie (now moved to Westminster from London Metropolitan University) responded suggesting a separate land use for second homes, differentiating them from general needs housing. He went on to consider tradable credits – differentiating between on and off site provision. He thought that enfranchisement is likely to become a significant issue, saying it is not allowed in the City. 
JL said that the tone of the present localism is different. Gary Yardley said he thought the present proposals would make matters worse and encourage the present housing shortage to become worse still. 

Tim Wacher was concerned about the conflict of planning idealism and estate management. He was worried about landlord control of tenancies. A typical example is “housing over greasy spoons”. 

Ron Heath was also concerned about the impact of localism resulting in pressures to provide offsite affordable housing, whereas for example student housing is essential to the creative economy of London. He also said that the draft East of England requirement for his District was 18,000 but this has been reduced to 9,000. He thought this would be reduced to 0 if “bottom up” localism were to set the targets.
DB said that in the 2003 EIP student housing was seen as separate from affordable housing. 

There was some discussion of housing targets. JL said that housing targets were needs based, whereas at present need is greater than demand. Current capacity numbers are currently therefore undergoing some adjustment, but even so they had come a long way from the GLDP need for 14,000 to the present 33,260. He thought that current projections were broadly realistic and the challenge is how to make it happen and how to insist that they be met.
Giles Dolphin thought that there was too much obsession with targets and that it was more important to protect housing land supply and accept employment land becoming residential, especially now that the approach is to optimise rather than maximise densities, relying on the density matrix. 

Hammersmith and Fulham want all their affordable housing to be intermediate rather than rented which would result in a quite different split of tenures, with a taget of 0 for social renting. It was suggested that there are risks of social unrest resulting from such an attitude. 
It was asked how the 5 year supply can be turned into a target – with the reply that perhaps commuters could be bribed to provide the necessary housing. 
Lee Mallett suggested that if housing were developed in all the Opportunity Areas he had calculated this could meet the 33,000/year target without any need to build on green field sites. Others suggested this was unrealistic. Giles Dolphin suggested that the rate has to be moderated in the light of the housing market’s unwillingness to meet the capacity. (However much depends on how long the present economic downturn will last and the current housing shortage be perpetuated).

Drummond Robson invited comment on the pattern of Migration Between London Boroughs 2001-2006 (Sources: ONS Migration Statistics Unit and Greater London Strategic Housing Market Assessment Report of Study Findings April 2009). It shows this net migration between the local authorities in London between 2001 and 2006 with thicker lines representing higher levels of net migration. The map only refers to the existing population of London and does not include the impact of migrants arriving from abroad or regions outside London. The major trend is for existing residents to move out from the centre of London to the outlying areas of Greater London. It emphasises a strong tendency for movements out from Inner to Outer London, and little cross Thames movement with no counter-movements returning to Inner or Central London. 
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The Chairman invited discussion of other aspects of the plan and suggested transport. Since 2007, plans have been considered for extending the Northern Line (Charing Cross branch) into Nine Elms and Battersea being promoted by Treasury Holdings on behalf of Real Estate Opportunities plc (REO). Tom Ball considered this scheme to be an appalling and substandard waste of an opportunity. There was some reluctance to consider this seriously. 

Simon Loomes was anxious about the absence of adequate public land associated with the scheme for Crossrail. At Oxford Circus the land take was adequate to create a meaningful public space but this was not the case at Tottenham Court Road or Bond Street for example where the carriageway footway requirements are inadequate. Esther Kurland thought however that site design had developed from the original proposals and is now much better, although funding is still the principal problem. (£15.9bn in 2007 has a £5bn contribution from DfT and other hoped for sources are Crossrail farepayer, a supplementary business rate, with significant but much lesser contributions from key beneficiaries such as The City, BAA, Canary Warf Group and Berkeley Homes). Mark Loxton echoed that in Oxford Street there is not enough resource to do provide adequate public space. Traditionally major projects were financed by LT to meet the need. Now someone else has to pay.

Tom Ball thought that the lack of capacity at Victoria expressed the problem eloquently with people 10 deep on the platforms and that this provides the motivation. (He also argued for staggered working hours as part of the solution).

Lee Mallett said that Westminster’s affordable housing requirements had been reduced in scope to improve the scheme at Victoria. 


Topic 2. Mediation in planning 
 Mike Hayes distilled the summary of the National Planning Forum report (to be found at: 
http://www.natplanforum.org.uk/MEDIATION%20IN%20PLANNING%20JUNE%202010%20EXECUTIVE%20SUMMARY.pdf)
Mediation in Planning is linked to the localism agenda. It is supported by the Planning Inspectorate. A meeting has been sought with Ministers on it.  
Mediation in Planning: Executive Summary 
This report was commissioned by the National Planning Forum (NPF) and the Planning Inspectorate (PINS) in June 2009 as a response to a recommendation in the Killian‐Pretty report (2008) urging investigation of the use of alternative dispute resolution at all stages in the planning process. 

Mediation is a cost effective way of resolving disputes with the help of an independent third party. It also incorporates safeguards for third party rights and satisfies public requirements for transparency. The project aims to demonstrate its value by undertaking and evaluating 5 ‘live’ case studies involving enforcement, an Area Action Plan and a major development, by drawing on the results of completed mediations as well as related work being undertaken in England, expert interviews and a specially commissioned survey to test opinion, international experience, and relevant literature. Lessons are drawn from all these sources and the similarities and differences between the use of mediation in civil litigation and in planning explored. 

Evaluation of the live cases shows that that the tone and atmosphere is entirely different from the conventional hearing, inquiry or public meeting; very positive results can be produced for all parties; complexity reduced and key issues resolved; but much depends on the mediator’s skill and on the preparatory work s/he undertakes; confidentiality within the process is an important ingredient, but outcomes can be structured to safeguard the public interest of the planning system. 

Analysis of the evidence results in identification of the barriers and opportunities to the use of mediation in planning. The barriers are a lack of understanding of mediation and its potential use in planning, scarce resources and capacity, existing systems and processes, and culture. The opportunities are the current favourable context, the fact that mediation allows better use of resources, fits well with the spatial planning and localism agendas, and can be made accessible to a wide range of people. 

The report concludes that mediation could provide an effective tool to tackle a wide range of planning issues. It recommends that mediation should be strongly encouraged by Government by providing a policy framework, creating capacity to allow its benefits to be realised and establishing an appropriate regime of incentives and penalties to support the delivery of a new approach to planning. In due course it concludes that it might be sensible to require mediation to be considered in planning disputes, as is the case in our civil justice system. Recommendations cover the need to develop and build a market; provide advice and guidance; develop skills and create capacity. 

The authors acknowledge the support of project sponsors NPF and PINS; the funders NPF, PINS and the Planning Advisory Service; the invaluable advice of the Steering Group who gave their time freely to the project; the skill and dedication of the mediators; the important contribution of the consultant evaluators; the enthusiasm of all those in local planning authorities and Planning Aid who participated in, or volunteered for, the project; and the encouragement of all the people who contacted the project team to offer their services or to register their interest in the project.
The full report  by Leonora Rozee OBE and Kay Powell  JUNE 2010  is at: 

http://www.natplanforum.org.uk/Final%20Report%20-%20Mediation%20in%20Planning%20-%20PDF.pdf
Topic 3      'Improving the Connection'- Mike Hayes and Geoff Wilkinson introduced this report on planning and building control. The full version is also on the NPF website. It has been signed off by The Board.
http://www.natplanforum.org.uk/Improving%20the%20Connection%20-%20final%20draft%2013.08.10.pdf
Mike Hayes said that Communities and Local Government had no real sense of where it is going and how it fits. Though Planning and Building Control are superficially the same they are also quite different.
The proposals and recommendations follow: 

Improving the connection – proposals and recommendations 

5.1 
A major difficulty in any proposal to improve the connection, and thereby the quality of service and outcome, of building control and planning is the different decision-making jurisdictions – planning, where decisions can only be made by local planning authorities; and building control, where decisions are delivered through building control bodies, which can be either a local authority or a private-sector Approved Inspector. There is no doubt that this difference represents a formidable barrier to improved joint working on a consistent basis. Nevertheless, it is the view of the members of the NPF Working Party, which includes representation from all the sectors,  that this difficulty should not stand in the way of exploring improvements to deliver a better quality of service, improved outcomes and efficiency gains. 

5.2 
The Working Group is agreed that it is unrealistic to pursue a course of fully integrating the two services in a single step, with the possible exception of training specialist officers in local government to provide advice and take decisions on small scale householder proposals that require both planning permission and a building control approval. Indeed, the increasing range of considerations, targets, standards, methodologies and technologies that both services are required to take on board, particularly in relation to sustainability, reduced energy consumption and low-carbon construction, makes it imperative that they both continue to develop within their own specialisms. We are encouraged by the considerable investment made in recent years in addressing both planning and Building Regulation reform, particularly in the light of the adaptation and mitigation imperatives imposed by the challenge of climate change. We recognise that the pace of change is and will continue to be rapid and that there is a challenge for both individuals and organisations in continuously improving the skills base to address the new challenges. 

5.3 
However, we agree fully with CLG’s assertions in both planning and building control policy documents that the two services play a complementary role in delivering high quality, sustainable, low carbon development. We also recognise that as policies and techniques to address a low carbon future develop, the need for closer collaboration between building control bodies and planning services can only increase. While the complementary, parallel, ‘two sides of the same coin’ relationship is recognised and supported, the Working Party believes that steps can and should be taken to improve the connections and links between the two services to address the new challenges and deliver the gains set out in para. 5.1. 
5.4 
The proposals set out below to improve the connection between building control and planning are grouped under two headings: 
Improving clarity of role and purpose 

Improving the links to achieve better service outcomes
If implemented these proposals would contribute to achieving more efficient, effective, simple and customer orientated service delivery outlined in the Killian-Pretty Review, proposals for a development management approach, the Future of Building Control Implementation Plan and the Penfold Review. 

Improving clarity in the of role and purpose of planning and building control 

a. Shared objectives – build on the work of the Future of Building Control: Implementation Plan and Planning Policy Statement 1 to set out a clear statement of shared objectives for both building control and planning, including delivering sustainable low carbon development. 

b. Clear roles – clarify and distinguish the roles and responsibilities of the two services in relation to sustainable outcomes, particularly in relation to evaluating competing technologies, advising on the range of solutions to deliver sustainability targets and ensuring that design outcomes and sustainability technologies are compatible and mutually reinforcing. 

c. Improve the position and recognition of building control within local authorities – there is a perception that building control is the ‘poor relation’. 

d. Increase knowledge and awareness – (joint) training for officers in both disciplines to increase knowledge and awareness of each other’s roles and responsibilities and to improve the skills base in relation to low carbon outcomes of both disciplines. LABC Training has developed a one-day course for delivery which is one potential mechanism to encourage debate and greater understanding. 

Improving the links to achieve better service outcomes 

e. Develop skills, procedures and organisation in joint working – through demonstration projects and highlighting best practice: 

Within local authorities develop a one-stop shop approach to both planning and building control applications for small-scale, ‘householder’ proposals. Explore the possibility of Approved Inspectors certifying the compliance of planning proposals with the local plan or as permitted development alongside certifying compliance with the Building Regulations. 

Co-ordinated processing and determination of planning and building control applications especially for small-scale proposals through a co-ordinated, ‘parallel’ processing or via a single officer trained to deal with both disciplines. Potentially this ‘combined service’ could be delivered by consultants qualified as Approved Inspectors and with the requisite professional planning qualification - although currently decisions on planning applications can only be made by elected local planning authorities. 

Joint monitoring, compliance and enforcement of projects under construction. 

f. Pursue the Development Management approach to major and complex development proposals – explore: 

Effective involvement by building control bodies at pre-application, outline and detailed design stages in the consideration of development proposals through the planning process. (New flexibilities in setting charging regimes by local authority building control may encourage this practice within the local authority sector). 

The potential for building control bodies becoming a statutory consultee to the planning process for certain categories of planning application. 

g. The Planning Portal - consider whether renaming the Planning Portal would deliver improved use of the service by both planning and building control customers if it were re-named to reflect its wider purpose. 
Discussion

(See also minutes of 14.9.09:

There was however considerable disquiet from Forum members about combining the specific and measurable outcomes of building control with the much more judgemental and often subjective elements which are applied to determining planning applications in all but the smallest of proposals.

Michael Edwards thought that two ideas were being conflated: that of the need for compliance with the more complex balance of trade offs also involved in planning decisions. There is also the democratic element to consider.
There was discussion about outsourcing development control, for example by officers of one authority considering applications in another, although this would need to answer the question of localism – planners needing to know their patch. The alternative of outsourcing planning to private consultancies as can be the case with building control. This raises questions of continuity: who writes the committee report and who presents it to a committee in order to balance the issues of the specific case and the local interpretations of policy that relate to it. (Much depends on the professional standards and experience applied to each).
Planning decisions are taken on the merits of each application within a policy framework whereas building control requires conformity to regulation assessed by both public and private sector bodies. However the two disciplines have the common objective of sustainability (e.g. zero carbon). Sometimes it may be doubted that the determining planners have the expertise to assess these issues. Planning in practice is only fully measurable when the building is complete, when it would be too late for building control’s intervention. Therefore what is required is greater clarity of the respective roles, how to work more closely together in order to understand each other’s perspective, and whether a single decision is achievable on any given project. It is also unclear how the relationship will change as planning becomes increasingly development management, rather than development control. This should result in improving the links in terms of skills, organisation and joint working. This is easier within a local authority but made more complex if it involve private sector building control. 
Geoff Wilkinson (Wilkinson Construction Consultants and Association of Consultant Approved Inspectors  http://www.approvedinspectors.org.uk/home.asp)  thought it was very useful for Building Control and planners to talk. There seems to be more honesty by Building Control to say what things can be achieved and what cannot. More and more of their work is technology based, relating to multi-discipline teams – structural engineers, fire engineers, etc.- to fill the growing void.However the process is becoming simplified requiring clear compliance with specific tests. SAP energy ratings are a prime example. There is in England however an emerging conflict between BREEAM excellent and failing compliance with 2012 Building Control Regulations. Renewables conflicts are also an issue e.g. the merits of biomass v. Photovoltaics in saving energy. Another example is HSE banning timber framing, even though it is an environmentally cost effective solution. Some local authorities are outsourcing building control – e.g. Breckland to Capita, although this may lose an intensive third party check. Warranty based work is proposed so that “the appointed person” may certify the work. 

Brian Waters asked how D.C. is relating to Planning to which GW replied that some 50% of Building Control officers are to retire by 2012 resulting in a huge skill vacuum. BW suggested that private sector planners could perhaps fill the void, although the different skills of Planners and Building Control officers needs to be acknowledged, and architects “don’t know it all”. Another option is to go to a less hard pressed local authority. GW said that increasingly the generalist is being pushed out in favour of the specialist, particularly for more complex projects. 

Duncan Bowie asked how to separate the process from the decision when it comes to planning (See Michael Edwards above). More can be tick box planning than at present but informed interpretation is essential. It is impractical to expect training to take place in one year and 5-7 is more realistic. He endorsed the growing complexity of both disciplines was making it harder to rely on generalist planning staffs.   

Giles Dolphin summarised the problem by saying building control is technical and planning management is political. Trials in some districts have foundered where politicians have wanted to challenge the decisions. Mike Coupe added his concern of the loss of local decision making if the applicant went to other local authorities for the decision (although growing numbers of local authority planners in London may be relatively itinerant or even for example antipodean agency staff which make their local credentials more doubtful). A further issue is that building control experts are needed to safeguard against buildings falling down, whereas, unlike planning enforcement is not part of their current brief. GW did not consider that enforcement was properly undertaken at present anyway as the result of staff shortages.  Mike Hayes suggested that enforcement should be by building control officers, though this would need to be paid for. It is important for both planning and building control that “buildings should be built in accordance with the plans”.

Tom Ball noted that residential buildings do not require a fire certificate. The building is merely required to be built by a competent person, but there are no certificates of compliance required. 

Ron Heath said that enforcement is very expensive, whereas Mike Coup countered this by saying if there is no enforcement there is no planning.  

Adam Loxton thought that the needs of enforcement in development management would be prohibitively expensive and so unlikely to happen, especially at the present time.   

3. Minutes of Meeting held on Monday at British Property Federation offices 5th Floor, St Albans House, 57-59 Haymarket, London SW1Y 4QX on Monday 21st June and matters arising. These were accepted with no matters arising. 
4. Treasurer’s report.The Chairman suggested that there were still some outstanding subscriptions of £110 which should be sent to the Treasurer.
5. Next Meeting. The next meeting of the Forum was confirmed after the meeting to be held at RIBA 77 (not 66) Portland Place on Monday 6th December and hosted by Mike Althorpe, RIBA Regional Services Manager. Agenda items proposed were The Localism Bill, the Comprehensive Spending review effects and a resume of the London Plan EIP. 
 6. Review of standing items. None
 7. AOB. None   
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